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Security and Enforcement Committee
 September 18, 2017 - Antoines’s Restaurant

MEETING NOTES

Meeting was called to order at 2:01pm.  Roll Call and Guest Introductions.
Committee members present:  Co-Chair Robert Watters, Co-Chair Robert Simms, Beverly Fulk, Bryan Drude, Albin Guillot, Ann Kesler, Vincent Marcello, Michael Tilbury.
Committee members absent:   Stephen Caputo, Gail Cavett, Dwyre McComsey, Brittany McGovern.
Guests:  Ethan Ellestad, Christian Pendleton, Emily Remington.
Meeting Notes for June 2017 and July 2017 were unanimously approved.

Co-Chair Simms began with a visual illustrating there are now at least nine policing resources patrolling for French Quarter safety, not including private patrols.  
Simms reported on 2017 FQ crime statistics (keeping in mind the numbers represent reported crimes), saying that robbery and homicide numbers for 1st Qtr looked pretty good while 2nd Qtr numbers were somewhat higher.  Still-to-be-completed 3rd Qtr numbers:  1 homicide, 10 armed robberies, 22 simple robberies.   Responding to a question about most typical times for armed robberies, he said generally after 6 PM and after midnight.   Particulars of several cases were related.
Brian Drude advised about a house in 1000 block of Bourbon that is well-known for drug activity; it has been reported to no avail.  Co-Chair Watters stressed that documentation of reporting is critical – action will only be taken when a high volume of repeated complaints is apparent.        
Simms told about the “Power of the People” initiative formed by residents in the problems blocks of 800-1000 St. Louis.  The highly-attended meeting at Arnaud’s restaurant included law enforcement and Council-at-Large Stacy Head.  At that meeting, residents each signed sworn statements about how drug activities at Double Play were impacting the neighborhood.  Consequently a Consent Judgment required the bar to be closed for a week, and closing time to be 1:30 AM thereafter.   In addition, a security guard must be on site and a surveillance camera installed that is tied into NOPD.   Simms added that unfor-tunately, the activity has now been pushed more towards Burgundy St. and Bourbon St.                                               
When asked if he believed crime is going down, Simms’ opinion was that it is going up and that there is a general feeling the public stats are misleading, with many unreported crimes.   Watters added it is also believed that a lot of low level crime is not being enforced.  The brazen situation at CVS on Decatur was described  -  vagrants are walking to back of the store, picking up liquor and walking out while saying “Don’t touch me.”  Store guards are fearful to act.
Watters related how City Council had greatly reduced the District Attorney’s budget because of questionable tactics to gain testimony of witnesses.  Consequences of reduced funds means reduced number of cases going to trial.

Simms updated attendees on status of the low barrier shelter planned for the old VA Medical Center, funded by DDD/City/CVB.  It is not moving along according to schedule; an RFP should be out by now for a contractor to refurbish the building, but the City is not following through.  Watters has contacted both newspapers about running an article but neither were interested.

Albin Guillot brought up French Quarter Citizens concerns about renewal of the EDD tax when it sunsets in 2 ½ years.  FQC members voted for the tax, but will they again?  Can they be convinced it is worth the money?  Simms made assurances that the State Troopers are helping a lot, but Watters was unsure if business owners would vote for it again.  One frustration is the disappointment of troopers not being as expected – they are more in cars than boots on the ground.
Discussion on how the Consent Decree is hindering arrests because of procedures NOPD must follow, and morale issues.  Attendees agreed there needs to be more professional leadership from the top, as well as separation of the Chief of Police from the Mayor’s Office.  Simms told how 8th District NOPD officer numbers are dwindling; on one Saturday there were only two NOPD officers patrolling the entire 8th District.
Simms announced that the additional FQTF traffic enforcement officer had begun duty, tasked with enforcement on oversized vehicles and illegal parking/moving on sidewalks.  Eventual plan is for two shifts, 8 AM-2 PM and 3 PM-7 PM, but for the present only the earlier shift will be scheduled, seven days/week.  Officers are now seeing Post Instructions and being trained.  Cmdr. Gernon has approved a professional measuring wheel that will be used to measure vehicle lengths.  Simms showed a chart with both traffic and regular Task Force officers’ shift schedules.  For the first three days the traffic officer only issued warnings, but he has now begun issuing tickets.  There will be no NOPD supervision on weekends.
Attendees discussed Royal St. Mall closure hours, which have been changed due to the Bourbon St. work.  Ethan Ellestad said there is much confusion among street entertainers since everyone is getting a different explanation about open/close hours.  To make matters worse, there has been no one designated responsible for moving the barricades, so just anyone is doing it at random times.  Decision was made for the matter to be taken to Cmdr. Gernon with the request that all officers, including front desk, know the rules and provide them consistently when requested.

Ellestad was asked about progress of MACCNO’s mentorship program that helps young people such as the bucket-drumming kids direct their energies on a more positive path.  The Kellogg Foundation is partnering, but more partners are needed.  He explained they are also working with Social Services regarding youth on the streets during schools hours, so the program encompasses more than just teaching musical and life skills.  Ellestad also commented on progress of the Guide for Street Performers they developed, saying it is ready but needs sponsors to print and distribute.  Several other cities have shown interest in using it as a prototype.
Emily summarized July and August FQTF statistics as a chart was shown with weekly breakdown.  Simms added that 60% of app calls are self-initiated, while dispatch calls have not increased.  He reported on the number of August Task Force app calls while showing a breakdown by street locations, and noted that three times more calls are going to FQTF than to NOPD.
It was suggested that Aaron Miller, New Orleans Department of Homeland Security, be invited as a future speaker.
Next month’s SEC meeting set for October 16.  Meeting adjourned at 3:11 PM.

Notes compiled by Bev Fulk  
